




























West Contra Costa Unified School District 
High School Attendance Area Meeting 

Consolidation / Closure Committee 
January 20, 2009 – Portola Middle School Gymnasium 

 
 

A. Welcome and Introduction -- Superintendent Bruce Harter welcomed the committee 
members and introductions were made.  Committee members in attendance were:  Linda 
Adams, Jeanine Bishop, Bryan Brandow, Bill Breeding, Lori Dair, Valerie Garrett, Robert 
John, Bobby Killough, Lisa Levi, Eric Miller, Ronna Minor, Galen Murphy, Tara Nourian, 
Carol Renee, David Rossi, Saidah Said, Judith Sanders, Nannette Sherman, Kathie Shores, 
Elizabeth Smith, Michael Smith, Wanda Stewart, Robert Studdiford, Brenda Surgers, 
Denise VanHook, Scott Whitney, Todd Wolfe, Mark Woo and Stephen Zavestoski. 

 
B. WCCUSD Financial Situation and School Closure -- Superintendent Harter gave an 

overview of the WCCUSD financial situation and school closure. 
 
C. Review Discussion of Closure Scenarios -- Superintendent Harter introduced Sonya Lopes 

as the facilitator for the committee meetings.  Ms. Lopes instructed the committee members 
on how to proceed.  The individual groups were to have conversations around school 
closures, and the outcome would be to present ideas and/or changes to the two scenarios.  
The groups were given 45 minutes for discussion.  The audience was also invited to break 
into groups and to have conversations around school closures.  They were invited to fill out 
feedback forms at the conclusion of the meeting. 

 
D. Public Comment – Jessica Romeo called on the speakers for public comment.  There were 

nineteen speakers and they were given two minutes each. 
 

Joshua Ko, Portola student, spoke about the need to rebuild Portola and concern over losing 
students to private schools. 
 
Gabriella Welten, Castro student, spoke about keeping Castro Elementary School open and 
in support of K-8. 
 
Akyah Square, Stege Elementary School student, spoke against closing Stege and the 
future of the students impacted by a close. 

 
 Jeff Sochet, parent, spoke against closing Portola and the environmental and social impact 

of closing the school. 
 
 Lucy Smith spoke in favor of keeping Portola and Fairmont open. 
 
 Chris Novak, Richmond resident, spoke against closing Fairmont. 
 
 Nanearl Touson, Richmond resident, said although no schools should close, she was more 

in favor of Scenario I. 






